
  SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE MAYOR AND TOWN COUNCIL OF CENTRAL VALLEY TOWN, SEVIER COUNTY, UTAH

HELD WEDNESDAY, JUNE 17, 2015
A regular meeting of the Mayor and Town Council of Central Valley Town was held on Wednesday, the 17th of June, 2015 at the Central Valley Community Center, 50 West Center, Central Valley, Utah at the hour of 7:30 p.m. after due and timely notice had been provided pursuant to Section 52-4-6, UCA, 1953, as amended. 

COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT
Council Members: Mayor Kim Peterson, Charles Evans, and David Nielson.
Absent/excused: Bryan Brown and Becky Bastian
STAFF MEMBERS PRESENT
Town Clerk: Allen Henningson

Town Treasurer: Shelley Brown

CITIZENS PRESENT

John Hicks, Pat Meanea, Terry Foot, Scott Foot, Aaron Richards, Bruce Riddle, Brian Barton, D. Scott Thomsen, Wilma Ames and Robyn Ames.
1. Opening Remarks given by Charles Evans. Pledge of Allegiance. Meeting called to order and roll call. Mayor Peterson welcomed those in attendance at the meeting. Mayor Peterson explained that he would rearrange the order of the agenda. Item 12 concerning the street project would be brought forward and discussed while Brian Barton was available. Items 6 and 11 that are ordinance violations would be handled together next. Bryan Brown and Becky Bastian were excused. Becky is attending Girls Camp and Bryan is away on a family vacation this week. There will be two public hearings.
2.Public Hearing to accept comments on the town's application to the Community Impact Board for funding to finance street improvements.
Mayor Peterson explained the purpose of the first public hearing. It will be to accept comments on the town's application to the Community Impact Board for funding to finance street improvements. Mayor Peterson closed the regular portion of the meeting and opened the public hearing. He asked Brian Barton of Jones and DeMille Engineering to give an overview of the street improvement project. Brian provided maps for those in attendance that show the streets that are proposed for improvement. Jones and DeMille Engineering is working on a study that has shown that the streets in Central Valley are deteriorating. The roads are past being able to be maintained. The study shows that North Main and Central Boulevard are in the worst condition. The road base is made of many different materials that have not held up. Our roads have not been rebuilt for decades. The town has submitted an application to fund the 2.835 million dollar project to the Community Impact Board. The CIB distributes the mineral lease funds back to affected counties. Sevier County is a major contributor to the fund. The project would reconstruct North Main Street and Central Boulevard as well as paving 400 North. The project is designed to optimize doing the best job for the least amount of funding. The town has requested a full 2.835 million dollar grant for the project. Brian explained the CIB could potentially offer the town a portion of the funding in the form of a loan. The town will contribute $40,000.00 of its B & C Road funds to the project. The town would use its B & C Road funds to pay back any loan that is acquired for the project. The purpose of the hearing is to allow public comments on the project. The CIB will be meeting on July 2, 2015 to discuss the project. They will review the application based on their funding availability and will make a funding offer to the town.
Council Member David Nielson explained that the town is only capable of servicing so much loan. The town has determined the maximum amount of loan that it could service for the project. The town has an existing road loan that is almost paid off. David said that the town needs to live within its means and needs to have some funds available to complete the other road maintenance items in town. David explained that the state had recently increased the gas tax which would give the town some additional funding starting next year. John Hicks asked if the project would be a total reconstruction of the roads. He asked about the width of the pavement and the gravel portion. Brian explained that the asphalt portion would be 26-28 feet wide with an additional 2-4 feet of shoulder on each side of the road. The project would reconstruct North Main and Central Boulevard. John Hicks asked about street lighting. The project would not cover street lighting. John suggested that the project be planned to implement some street lighting at a future date. Brian agreed that it would be a good idea to consider future street lighting needs in the project. Wilma Ames asked if there were plans in the project to improve the intersection in the town. David Nielson responded that there were no plans to improve the intersection. It would be too expensive for the town at this time. Wilma Ames asked about Center Street. Brian responded that Center Street and Sevier River Road were planned for improvement in a future phase or project. There may be some other options for funding for the Center Street and Sevier River Road project. Robyn Ames suggested that North and South Main be joined to eliminate problems at the intersection. David Nielson responded that options for the intersection have been explored. The church monument in the middle of the intersection is an issue. Brian said that the intersection is bad but the intersection has not had many accidents. It is agreed that the intersection needs work but improvements would be too expensive for the town. 
Mayor Peterson asked if there were other comments. Pat Meanea commented on the intersection, he said it was a pain, but people are used to using it and there have only been a few accidents there. He expressed his support for the project. He said the streets need to be reconstructed since the edges are breaking off and the surface has ruts. Wilma Ames stated that we have a lot of children crossing our streets. Our water park will increase the children crossing the streets. We should consider the children's safety. D. Scott Thomsen asked for a time frame for the project. Brian explained that the CIB would review the project on July 2, 2015. We should know the terms and conditions of a funding package after that meeting. The CIB funding meeting is in October where if the town agreed to the terms, the funding could be approved. It would take 3-4 months to design the project. The bids could be offered in February of 2016 with construction starting in April or May. The project should take 3-4 months to complete, with completion anticipated for sometime in the fall of 2016. Mayor Peterson summarized the meeting and said that we should have a good indication of the funding availability after the CIB's July meeting. We all would like to see the intersection improved but it is not feasible as this time. Mayor Peterson closed the public hearing on the road project and opened the public hearing on the budget. 
3. Public Hearing to a SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1ccept public comments concerning Central Valley Town’s proposal to adopt an ordinance providing for the compensation of elected and statutory officers of Central Valley and its proposal to adopt an resolution for the 2015-2016 Fiscal Year Budget and Certified Tax Rate and to consider amending the 2014-2015 Fiscal Year Budget.
Mayor Peterson explained the purpose of the budget public hearing. We are taking comments on three items, the new compensation ordinance, the new budget that starts on July 1st and an amendment to our current years budget. He asked town clerk Allen Henningson to explain those items. 

Allen explained that the compensation ordinance was required by law. The ordinance would set the compensation for the Mayor, Council Members, Town Clerk and the Treasurer. The Mayor and Council Members have not had an increase for several years. The ordinance would increase the salaries by three percent. The Mayor would receive $491.00 each quarter and the Council Members would receive $327.00 each quarter. Other town employees were approved to receive a three percent salary increase in February. He asked for questions or comments on the compensation ordinance. There were none.

Allen provided a copy of the proposed final 2015/2016 budget to the residents in attendance. The budget has two parts, the general fund and the water fund. The new budget would start July 1, 2015. A tentative budget was approved in May. Allen and the council has been working on the budget since January. The final general fund budget was increased from $302,000.00 to $312,000.00. The increase was from additional funds received from CIB grants for the splash pad and the road study. The certified tax rate has been calculated with assistance from the county clerk. It is proposed at 0.001673. Last year it was 0.001671. We should receive about $37,000.00 from property tax this year which is a $1,000.00 increase from last year. Property taxes stay about the same each year unless we plan an increase. There is a small increase due to growth. The road budget was increased to $104,000.00 due to the CIB grant for the road study. The park funds would include $20,000.00 for maintenance and $10,000.00 for completion of the splash pad. A total of $24,000.00 in revenue from garbage collection is included in this years budget which is a new item in the budget. There were also increases in the salary costs included in the final budget. The budget includes about $100,000.00 in carry over funds from the previous year. The water budget is proposed at $181,000.00 for the year. About $80,000.00 would come from money carried over from the previous year with the balance coming from water revenues, impact fees and hookup fees. Allen asked for questions and comments on the new budget. Pat Meanea asked about the $24,000.00 revenue for refuse collection and the $20,000.00 expenditure to White's Sanitation. Allen explained that the other $4,000.00 would be spent to manage the garbage program being spent mostly for salaries. David Nielson stated that sales tax revenue was the largest revenue source in our budget. Property tax in Central Valley is relatively low, we get quite a lot more revenue from sales tax. Property tax may need to be increased in the future. There were no other comments on the new budget. 
Allen reviewed the proposed amendments to the current years budget. The general fund has a proposed increase of $3,000.00 from state grants from the CIB related to the splash pad and the road study. The funds would be spent on the road study. It is also proposed that $6,000.00 of the contingency funds be moved to salaries ($5,000.00) and recreation/July 4th celebration ($1,000.00). Allen asked if there were questions or comments. There were none. Mayor Peterson closed the public hearing and reopened the regular portion of the meeting.
4. Approval of minutes of previous meeting. The minutes of the May 20th Town Council meeting were presented for approval. All members had reviewed the minutes. Mayor Peterson asked for a discussion of the minutes. The minutes were approved upon the motion of Charles Evans and seconded by David Nielson. Mayor Kim Peterson voted yes, Charles Evans voted yes, Bryan Brown was absent, David Nielson voted yes and Becky Bastian was absent. The voting was unanimous in the affirmative. 

5. Comments from Residents. There were no comments.
6. Update on Public Nuisance complaints near park (Terry Foot Property).
Mayor Peterson explained that he would combine item 11 regarding Don Maxfield's property with this item. He also explained that he had been working on other nuisance or land use violations as well. He stated that he had been working on trying to get the property with the old rock home on 165 North Main cleaned up as well. He reported that the real estate agent had reported that the property is in the process of being sold. We are expecting that the property will be cleaned up soon. Mayor Peterson reported that Don Maxfield has moved the trailer in front of his property on Center Street. It may be inside the building on the property. He is working to obtain a modular home for the property. Don's property will be monitored to see if he is still living there.

Mayor Peterson explained that there are two issues with Terry's property. The nuisance or cleanup issue and the building ordinance violation. He asked Terry Foot to explain his progress on resolving the issues. Terry explained that they had been cleaning up the property and have removed several loads of debris from the property. He said he would have had more done if he had been allowed to use the trailer. He had planned to use the trailer for a work shop. He explained that he had been given the trailer and did not have the funding to construct a building for his workshop. He said that he did not know that the trailer was violating the town ordinances until he received the letter from the county. He was planning to paint it to match his home. Mayor Peterson explained that the trailer is a separate issue from the cleanup. The trailer is in violation of our building codes. Terry said he was planning another storage building on the south side of his property. Mayor Peterson stated that he had asked county building inspector John Hicks to come to the meeting to help resolve the issue. John stated that the town would need to agree on what Terry would be allowed to do and then Terry would need to get a county building permit for the trailer. The trailer would need to be placed on a foundation and moved to comply with the set back requirements. It can not be allowed in front or to the side of the home. The trailer must be moved back six feet behind the home and then it can be allowed two feet from the edge of the property if it is non-combustible which the trailer is. Terry would like to leave it where is and construct a carport between it and his home. The side set back requirements next to the home requires a structure to be ten feet from the property line and ten feet from the home. There would not be space for it to comply. Terry asked if the trailer could be placed at the back of his property. Our ordinance would allow that. Terry agreed that he would have the trailer moved and placed on a foundation within two weeks. He will obtain a building permit for the trailer. Mayor Peterson asked that the issue be on the agenda again next month to review the progress. Terry asked the town to confirm that he was making progress with cleaning up his property. David Nielson asked about removing the vehicles that were not licensed and operational. Terry said that he was working on one of them and it should be licensed by August.
7. Garbage Collection Issues. White's Sanitation
Mayor Peterson stated that for information that the garbage service through the town would start on July 1st with the first billing on August 1st. He reported that White's changed their billing process to bring it into compliance with our time frames. Our first payment to White's could be paid sometime later in August. White's is delivering the additional carts that will be needed. They will provide pickup but will not start billing for them until July. There would not be a charge for any use in June. Mayor Peterson reported that he had been working with White's regarding dumpsters. White's will do the billing for all residents that have a dumpster. The town will not be billing those that have a dumpster. He explained that the dumpster users would have owed the town an additional $1.75. That seems like an unnecessary cost for the dumpster users. White's has agreed to fully bill the dumpster users. White's has been putting notes on the carts to educate residents on the proper placement of the carts. They should have the wheels facing the homes and be within three feet of the pavement. This will help them mechanize their pickup after they get their new equipment.
8. Potential water restrictions.
Mayor Peterson explained that several towns in our area including Joseph and Sterling have implemented water restrictions. He stated that we should be thinking about it and he wants some feed back from the council and residents regarding potential restrictions. Charles Evans explained that the water in our wells and springs have been staying at constant levels. He is measuring them each month. He said last winter we were able to turn off the Meacham Well and use the springs for awhile. This saved us about $1,000.00 a month in pumping costs. If we don't use the spring water it overflows to the river. David Nielson provided some information on water use comparison. He said we have used about 2.5 million gallons less so far this year as compared to last year. We do not have a problem with our water supplies. We should not be creating unnecessary anxiety for our residents regarding water shortages that we do not have. Mayor Peterson stated that the water tables and spring flows are staying stable. Water use is dependant on the weather. We are not at the point of needing water restrictions. Mayor Peterson wants the council to consider what criteria would be needed to implement water restrictions such as lack of water or high pumping costs. David Nielson asked about the ways to measure our water. Mayor Peterson explained the process for measuring our water supplies. Scott Thomsen suggested that the town should set the example. We should make sure we are not over watering our park. Scott Foot asked about the water use for the splash pad. The splash pad uses recycled water. The new sod is taking a lot of water to get it established. We are in a serious situation with the dry spell but we will not arbitrarily implement water restrictions without a lot of thought and consideration.
9. Park update. 
Mayor Peterson reported that the park is looking good. The new sod at the splash pad is taking hold. We do not want to open the splash pad until the sod is well established. The rules for the splash pad were reviewed. Sign Central will construct the splash pad rules sign for $382.10. Mayor Peterson expressed some concerns about how reserving the splash pad for Saturday evenings would work out. Wilma Ames said the sign should be available in Braille. Mayor Peterson responded that we would try to comply with the ADA requirements. Robyn Ames said that the church had used a lot of rock in the landscaping and that we may get some rock on the splash pad. The splash pad will be closed on Sundays and should not be a problem for other church activities. Bruce Riddle asked about installing a donation box. There are mixed emotions about asking for donations. We will see how things go and evaluate later.
10. July 4th Celebration. 
Shelley Brown reviewed the plans for the July 4th celebration. The set up will start at 7:00 a.m. The town council will be cooking the hamburgers again this year. We will also be providing hot dogs this year. Cooking is planned to start at 11:30 a.m. The meal will start at noon. There will be a sound system set up. Allen and Monica Henningson and another couple will take the money for the meals. Some girls were asked to sell the ice cream. We will have a six man crew to help with cleanup. We served 450 people last year.
11. Land Use Ordinance Violation, West Center Street, discussion and resolution. This item was completed in conjunction with item six.
12. Street Planning and Improvement Project. Review and discuss public hearing comments. Review scope of CIB request. Approve Jones & DeMille Engineering Invoice. This item was moved forward in the agenda and completed after the resident comments item.
David Nielson reported that Jones and DeMille Engineering are nearing the completion of the assessment of our roads. The town paid for 50% of the study and the CIB funded the other 50% of the study. There was no additional discussion needed regarding the comments from the public hearing regarding the request for funding for the road improvement project. Jones and DeMille Engineering has completed 90% of the study. They have billed the town for $3,900.00. We will still owe them another 10% after this payment. David Nielson made an motion to approve payment of the $3,900.00 invoice for payment towards the road study. Charles Evans seconded the motion. Mayor Kim Peterson voted yes, Charles Evans voted yes, Bryan Brown was absent, David Nielson voted yes and Becky Bastian was absent. The voting was unanimous in the affirmative. 

13. Potential acquisition of Dr. Zeluff Property, the Water Source Protection property on Landslide Road.
Mayor Peterson reported that Dr. Zeluff had planned to subdivide the property where our water source protection zone is located near Landslide Road. We have a new map for the water protection zones. Dr. Zeluff has asked if the town would be interested in a donation of the property for a tax deduction. Allen has talked with our accountant about the town's legal options. Rick Roberts our accountant said that we would have to determine a value. He suggested that we talk with Amy Clark the county assessor to get a value. Mayor Peterson talked with Amy, she said the county assessed value of the property is about $1,000,00 an acre. Subdivided land is valued at $28,000.00 and acre. Amy is willing to provide the value in writing for the town. The town would need to provide Dr. Zeluff a letter accepting the donation and establish a value for the property. The town is considering valuing the property at $10,000.00 an acre. There would be about ten acres of land in the water source protection area. We want to make sure that both Dr. Zeluff and the town are within the legal requirements for tax codes. We may need to have our attorney review the letter as well.
14. Municipal Elections.
Mayor Peterson reported that David Nielson and Kayde Roberts submitted declaration of candidacy forms for the two council member positions that are up for election this year. Write-in candidates can submit their declaration of candidacy up until 60 days prior to the election. If there are no other candidates the town will have the option to adopt an resolution that cancels the election. The county may still have to conduct an election for the local option sales tax.

15. Adopt  SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1an ordinance providing for the compensation of elected and statutory officers of Central Valley Town.
Ordinance 2015-004.
The ordinance was discussed and reviewed during the public hearing. There were no other comments or discussion on the ordinance. David Nielson made a motion to adopt ordinance number 2015-004 providing for compensation of elected and statutory officers of Central Valley Town as described. Charles Evans seconded the motion. Mayor Kim Peterson voted yes, Charles Evans voted yes, Bryan Brown was absent, David Nielson voted yes and Becky Bastian was absent. The voting was unanimous in the affirmative. Ordinance number 2015-004 will be recorded and posted by the town clerk.

16. Adopt SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1 a resolution for the 2015-2016 Fiscal Year Budget and Certified Tax Rate. Resolution 2015-02.
The resolution was discussed and reviewed during the public hearing. There were no other comments or discussion on the resolution. David Nielson made a motion to adopt resolution number 2015-002 for the 2015-2016 Fiscal Year Budget and Certified Tax Rate for Central Valley Town as described. Charles Evans seconded the motion. Mayor Kim Peterson voted yes, Charles Evans voted yes, Bryan Brown was absent, David Nielson voted yes and Becky Bastian was absent. The voting was unanimous in the affirmative. Resolution number 2015-002 will be recorded by the town clerk.

17. Adopt a resolution amending the 2014-2015 Fiscal Year Budget. Resolution 2015-03.
The resolution was discussed and reviewed during the public hearing. There were no other comments or discussion on the resolution. Charles Evans made a motion to adopt resolution number 2015-003 for amending the 2014-2015 Fiscal Year Budget for Central Valley Town as described. David Nielson seconded the motion. Mayor Kim Peterson voted yes, Charles Evans voted yes, Bryan Brown was absent, David Nielson voted yes and Becky Bastian was absent. The voting was unanimous in the affirmative. Resolution number 2015-003 will be recorded by the town clerk.

18. Approval of monthly expenditures. Mayor Peterson asked for a review of the May expenditures. David Nielson made a motion to approve the May expenditures as described. Charles Evans seconded it. Mayor Kim Peterson voted yes, Charles Evans voted yes, Bryan Brown was absent, David Nielson voted yes and Becky Bastian was absent. The voting was unanimous in the affirmative. 
19. Council Members Reports.
Charles Evans reported that the water samples were good for the month. He said that he may need to chlorinate the system and would be flushing the hydrants and the system.

Mayor Peterson reported that he was working on getting some potential Eagle Scout projects ready. He asked for suggestions. Brandon Gifford is working on his project at the Meacham well house. Other projects being considered are a flag pole at the cemetery and placing some temporary markers at the cemetery in concrete. Other suggestions for projects are needed.

Mayor Peterson also reported the county will hold a meeting on June 25, 2015, 7:00 p.m. to further discuss the local option sale tax. They need to decide when and if they will conduct an election on the local option sales tax. The funds generated could be spent on any transportation needs not just roads. The council would determine how funds would be spent. Other members of the council were invited to attend.

20. Adjournment. Mayor Peterson thanked everyone for their attendance and asked for a motion to adjourn. Charles Evans made a motion to adjourn, David Nielson seconded it. Mayor Kim Peterson voted yes, David Nielson voted yes, Charles Evans voted yes, Becky Bastian was absent and Bryan Brown was absent. The voting was unanimous in the affirmative. The meeting was adjourned at 9:35 p.m.



Minutes by Allen V. Henningson 
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Mayor Kim Peterson
Attest:
____________________________

Allen V. Henningson, Town Clerk
Date approved by Town Council _____________________
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